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Itôs finally here.  Spring and race season.  May and race season.  Itôs been a long winter re-
gardless of where you spend it.    Wednesday to Wednesday seems long until you look at the 
October to May span.  Some things confirm its right around the corner.  The Dow is back, Ba-
belôs grin is wider, the docks are in, the bay is freezing cold, the days light longer, Buchbinderô 
not as grumpy and the flags are out on the gaff rig & yard arm.  Hell, even the Higgins are 
coming home!  Race season is here and changes are in store for the 2012 season.  We hope 
itôs for the better and encourages more participation from new members and those interested 
in racing but have been uninterested in it for various reasons.  New participation in our sport is 
undeniably the future of it and our club.  Remember that.   
Recapping a few highlights this last month.  The Tom Ehman presentation was particularly fun 
and informative.  If you were there and knew nothing of the Americaôs Cup, you do now.  Tom 
is a great guy, engaging with the crowd, has no problem with Spartan fans and enlightened us 
all on whatôs to come in the summer of 2013.  Thanks to Kim Lovell Marian and the U of M 
Club Grand Traverse for sharing their alumni with GTYC.  Club clean up day has come and 
gone and a great amount of work was accomplished and a good showing of members showed 
up to help.  The weather was cooperative and allowed all the outdoor chores to get checked 
off.  Thanks to George Kobernus and the B&G committee for organizing.  A special thank you 
goes to Cheri Buchbinder for looking after the plants and landscaping.  Dock in Day has oc-
curred and all docks are ready for use.  As long as I can remember, weôve never had a crowd 
of dedicated people committed to getting the job done.   Mark Hagan, Fred Heltenen and Tom 
Babel were this yearôs cold blooded, in-water dock studs.  A special thanks to all three of you, 
the semi studs in waders and the rest who carried stuff, attached things and supervised the 
project.  Jim Dye the Dock Czar as always, made it come together.  Thank you Jim.   
A new member orientation will occur in early May after expungement day, May 1 st.  All you 
new members for 2012 will be asked to attend this meeting to give you an overview of our 
great clubs history, operations, expectations and to get you more comfortable while at the 
clubhouse.  There will be a test at the end.  And you thought you were already a member.  
Lastly, if you have not sailed through the Commodores Room yet, please do so when you get 
a moment.  The Interior Planning Committee has hung the Past Commodoresô frames and 
photos.  It looks awesome and highlights those who have risen above the call.  Please take 
note that we need a few photos yet to complete the project.  If you know how to get a miss-
ing photo, please bring it to the club or email to the IPC chair Bev Stepnitz and weôll get it in 
the frames.  See you at your club!  
Signing out. 
Jay Kraft 

Commodore #53 
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Well itôs been an interesting winter as weôve worked to develop the 2012 race program! As I 

reported last month we had tentatively decided on a format that was a compromise between 

the original experienced based sections and the traditional rating based or boat based sections. 

After much discussion and feedback weôve decided to try out the original proposal for experi-

enced based sections. Consequently the sections will be organized as follows: 

 Experienced ï This section is for skippers and crews who are fully experienced with 

racing their boat. 

 Development ï This section is for skippers and crews who have had some experience 

racing and are developing further expertise. This section is meant for those developing 

crews where either the skipper or a significant number of the crew has little experience 

racing a PHRF boat. 

Discover Racing ï This section is for skippers and crews who are either beginning 

racing or who have had some experience racing and are developing further expertise, 

e.g. crews where either the skipper or a significant number of the crew has little experi-

ence racing a PHRF boat or are racing spinnaker for the first time. 

Spinnaker and Non-Spinnaker boats will be racing in the same section. If any one section in 

excessively large weôll split that section by PHRF ratings. 

As you might guess weôve received many comments, some negative, many positive.  The in-

tent of this proposal is to encourage crews to move up the ñexperienceò ladder as well as en-

courage those sailors who donôt race to try it out.  Skippers and crews can choose their level of 

competition.  Our racing population has been level over the past few years. In a sense thatôs 

not too bad, many areas are seeing steady decreases. Itôs our hope that we can use this ap-

proach to encourage more local boats to join us on the race course. The Sailing Instructions are 

published on the web at: 

http://www.gtyc.org/Resources/Documents/Racing/PHRF/2012/Documents/WedNight%

20SIs.pdf 

The courses will be the same as in the past but we will attempt to offer an equal number of X-

mark windward/Leeward races and Triangle courses. The course descriptions are on the web-

site at: 

http://www.gtyc.org/Resources/Documents/Racing/PHRF/2012/Documents/Course%20A.pdf 

Lastly, please note item 1.1 of the sailing instructions: 

ñA boat may take a One-Turn Penalty, consisting of one tack and one gybe, 
when she may have broken a rule of Part 2, Rule 31, or Rule 42 while racing.ò 

 
Weôve added this instruction to encourage all racers to acknowledge fouls on the water and to 

exonerate themselves easily. 
Jim Sorbie 

Race Committee Update 

http://www.gtyc.org/Resources/Documents/Racing/PHRF/2012/Documents/WedNight%20SIs.pdf
http://www.gtyc.org/Resources/Documents/Racing/PHRF/2012/Documents/WedNight%20SIs.pdf
http://www.gtyc.org/Resources/Documents/Racing/PHRF/2012/Documents/Course%20A.pdf


Send newsletter articles, stories, advertisements, photos, & free BVI charters to:    

waterlines@gtyc.org (Please include òwaterlinesó in the subject line) 

Next deadline is Monday, May  21, 2012.  

The Grand Traverse Yacht Club newsletter Waterlines  is published monthly.  

Quantum® Freshwater Cup 2012 

Attention Racers: 

 

The GTYC will be participating in the second annual 

Quantum® Freshwater Cup series.  The series includes 

BCYC Mark Madness, GTYC Hound Dog, LTYC 

Ugotta Regatta and CYC Red Fox.  Entrants must race in 

three of the four regattas to qualify.  Participants racing 

in all four events receive 20% discount off of the en-

trance fees for each regatta.  The winner receives free en-

try into all four regattas for 2013, a gift from Quantum 

Sail Design Group, the honor of having the perpetual tro-

phy displayed in his/her club, as well as Freshwater brag-

ging rights.  LTYC, via Irish, won last year.  Word is 

there will be one or more new J111ôs from LTYC com-

peting for the trophy, as well as several 

new CYC competitors.  Rumor has it 

that at least 2 new GTYC yachts plan 

to compete.  The NOR and entry form 

will be published shortly.  Join in the 

fun and letôs bring the trophy home! 

http://www.quantumsails.com/


 
  
 
   

 

"V" is for Volunteer 
On April 9th President Obama proclaimed April 15 through April 21, 2012 as Na-
tional Volunteer Week. Volunteering has been a GTYC tradition for over 50 years. 
Before there was a National Volunteer Week, the GTYC set aside 
a spring and Fall Saturday each year to clean and repair the club-
house and grounds. On April 14, about 35 club members volun-
teered more than 100 hours removing all signs of winter from the 
club.  
 
Volunteers are the lifeblood of the club.  The GTYC could not sur-
vive in its present form without the hundreds of hours donated by 
members throughout the year to keep the club running smoothly. 
All members are asked keep their personal profile on the club 
website current. Committee chairs will use the member talent and 
interests inventory to match you to club needs.  
 
If you were not able to participate in the spring clean-up, there will be many other 
opportunities throughout the year to donate your time to support the club mission. 
We hope you will check out the "Volunteer Corner" on the website and subscribe to 
the GTYC Job Jar or signup for jobs that we need help with right now.  
 
It is hard to single out any one person this year as this was an especially energetic 
group. However, special recognition goes to new member Mickey Bannow who ar-
rived well before everyone and stayed late. We encourage all new members to fol-
low her example. In addition, the eager beaver award goes to Jordan Owen, who 
power-washed the exterior of the club on Friday, then showed up the next day.  
Here is a list of club members who signed up for various jobs on Saturday. There 

were also a few stealth volunteers that participated but did not sign the job sheets 

or their signatures defy translation.  

Bill Allgaier 

 

Forbes Husted 

 

Ian Sterling 

Mickey Bannow 

 

Steve Hutchens 

 

Richard Sutton 

Cheri Buchbinder Dave Ihm 

 

Libbet Terrell 

Kay Christian 

 

Jim Kaufman 

 

Jim Van Stratt 

Bud Cline 

 

George Kobernus 

 

Blake Vance 

Gregg Diehl 

 

Jay Kraft 

 

Lily Vance 

Ben Ferris 

 

Jan McCave 

 

Larry Vinclear 

Glen Gotshall 

 

Darric Newman 

 

John Wells 

Chris  Hagstrom 

 

Jordan  Owen 

 

Karen Wells 

Dick  Hirtreiter 

 

Lovejoy Sally 

 

Lisa Wilmeth 

Diane Hirtreiter 

 

Dan Spyhalski 

 

Fred Wilmeth 

Diane Hubert 

 

Bev Stepnitz 

 

Steve Wyckoff 

 



Bay Breeze Charters Bay Breeze Charters Bay Breeze Charters    
New Bay Breeze Boat 

Club!  Affordable mem-
bership sailing on boats 
18'-27' and discounted  
sailing school courses   

231-941-0535   
baybreeze@bbyc.com 

www.bbyc.com  

Volunteers 
 


